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Community Outreach Forum

February 20, 2008 Meeting Summary

I.  Meeting Participants---see page 6.
II. Highlights of Meeting Presentations 
Reingold Research Study — Presentation by Jay Kenny and Charles Smith, Department of Health and Human Services, Aging and Disability Services 

· Service Chief Jay Kenny and Charles Smith gave a presentation on the Reingold Research Study titled Senior Outreach Strategic Communications Report:  A Strategic Communications Plan for Montgomery County.  

· The Aging and Disability Service research completed at the Dept. of Health and Human services included two distinct components: 

· Phase I of the research study focused on identifying the future needs of the elderly population in Montgomery County.  The Phase I research findings titled Imagining an Aging Future in Montgomery County can be found on the county web site at:  http://www.montgomerycountymd.gov/content/hhs/ads/PDFs/mcreport7-07.pdf
· Phase II of the research study focused on a survey of county seniors to identify barriers they experienced in seeking needed services and identifying county marketing and outreach services needed to improve the effectiveness off the county’s services to seniors. The Phase II research findings and recommendations can be found at the county’s website at:

http://www.montgomerycountymd.gov/content/hhs/ads/moco_senior_outreach_plan.pdf
· An abbreviated copy of the Phase II research findings and recommendations were distributed to the COF meeting participants.   Charles Smith gave a presentation using a PowerPoint presentation and highlighted key findings and recommendations that are being addressed in by staff of the Aging and Disabilities Services.
· Phase II findings and recommendations focused on three areas:

· How the public views the county services provided by Montgomery County

· How the County communicates with its partners that provide services to seniors

· How the County communicates directly to the senior residents of Montgomery County.
· The average age of the senior who were interviewed for the research project was 78 years old.

· The research process used included focus groups with seniors served by the county and with agency partners that work with the county to provide services to seniors plus an audit of the county publications and website that publicize the county senior services. 

· The research findings resulting from the research study in Phase II included:

· County services are unresponsive to service requests from seniors.  This was found through the use of “secret shoppers”, i.e., individuals posing as seniors seeing county services and evaluating the type of service response they were given.

· Services provided to seniors were “Opaque”, i.e., seniors seeing services could not find information about the county senior services on the county’s website; information listed on the website was presented in a confusing manner.

· Access to county senior services are “difficult to obtain”, i.e., the county application formats are confusing to seniors and the hours of service provision for seniors are neither flexible nor conducive to allow seniors or their caretakers to access. 
· Seniors stated that wanted to know what the county services cost and what 

· County printed materials do not provide a consistent format or a recognizable “brand” of information to effectively inform seniors about available county services.  The information materials (including the website) do not address the realities of seniors with respect to providing large fonts and high contrast look for easy reading by seniors that have vision difficulties, not do the materials give specific details for seniors on what to do for accessing needed services.
· The research recommendations resulting from the research study in Phase II included:

· Improve coordination with county partners.

· Implement consistent nomenclature of senior services to facilitate sharing of information and resources for senior services.

· Improve the county website to make it easier for seniors and caretakers to navigate and access needed information.  Make the website compliant with the American Disabilities Act.

· Improve outreach to seniors by providing clear and targeted public information messages for seniors.

· Provide clear statements and information about the eligibility requirements for accessing services and the benefits provided through county programs. 
· Develop effective publicity and public information mechanisms that penetrate the senior citizen populations in Montgomery County, with attention to the diverse, multilingual and multicultural populations. 
· Produce reader friendly publications and web site information tailored to overcome the visual impairments and limitations of seniors.
· Jay Kenny informed meeting participants that due to fiscal limitations there are not funds to conduct a Phase III for the research recommendations.  Work on the findings and recommendations from Phase I and II will be undertaken where possible within the available resources at this time. 

III. Participant Updates, Announcements and Discussion Highlights 
Dianna Varela provided an overview of the outreach and training services provided to senior and county residents in the areas of Medicare, Medicaid, retirement benefits.  
Char Rosnick  of Congressman Van Hollen’s office provided information about the constituent services provided to seniors and constituents-at-large.
Emily DeTittta of the Dept. of Liquor Control reported on the prevention services provided through the community training business owners licensed to sell and serve liquor at business establishments; work for the business training program is being done with the Dept. of Fire and Rescue, Police and with the municipalities. Work is underway to conduct an April 1st community forum at 850 Hungerford Drive, Rockville, in conjunction with the Montgomery County Public Schools to address the issue of underage drinking and after-prom parties to avert underage drinking. 
Pam Jones of Procurement Department informed members about the reference guides developed to help contractors better understand the procurement processes and requirements for contractors.  Monthly briefing sessions are conducted on topics of interest for small businesses and agencies to help them better understand the county procurement process and submission of proposals to work as county vendors.  She noted her recent experience she had in working with Congressman Van Hollen’s office and staff to quickly respond to a county resident’s request for service and expressed her appreciation for the timely help given to her and the county resident. 
Van Nguyen of Catholic Charities spoke about the Language Learning services provided by her agency to help non-English speakers improve the English language skills.  Individuals enrolled in the Catholic Charities Citizenship training classes do not speak English and include individuals from Asian and Latin American countries. She was proud in informing the COF members that to date 22 seniors who completed the Catholic Charities citizenship classes have become U.S. citizens. 
Betty Lam of the Dept. of Health and Human Services Office of Community Affairs reported that HHS has developed a training workshop that gives an overview of services provided by HHS in partnership with the HHS nonprofit agencies. Betty offered COF members the opportunity to attend the future workshop or to coordinate a presentation of the HHS / nonprofit services workshop at a future COF meeting. She also reported on plans for an April 3, 2008 training workshop provided in partnership with the Social Security Office.  The April 3rd workshop will address the diverse populations of Montgomery County and address the service issues needed in the multicultural communities.  The workshop will be held at the Rockville Library. 
Bruce Adams of the Office of Community Partnerships informed members that the besides the existing County Executive Advisory Committees for the Asian, African and Latin American communities there will be two additional committees added to represent the Mideastern and the Continental African Communities. He also stated that a planning committee representing the five communities would convene the evening of Feb. 20th to plan for the implementation of the Diversity Summits.
Tim Warner introduced himself as the newest member of the Office of Community Partnerships to serve as the Liaison to the faith communities.  Tim serves as a pastor of St. Marks Methodist church in Clarksburg. He expressed his enthusiasm of starting his work with the county and asked the help and support of the county co-workers and the nonprofit representatives present at the COF meeting.    

Janice Coleman from Income Revenue Service informed members of the IRS brochure that was created specifically for seniors. 


Lillie Williams from Income Revenue Service distributed IRS brochures that provide information for retirees and individuals with disabilities.  She referenced the recently approved legislative economy stimulus package that would benefit county residents and reminded individuals about the upcoming April 15 Income Tax Filing Date.

Karen Thon of the Bethesda-Chevy Chase Regional Services Center announced that Ken Hartman is the new Center director and that the Center has a public administration intern working on new development plans for the Bethesda-Chevy Chase communities. She stated that the information presented by Jay Kenny and Charles Smith was very helpful and informative given the high concentration of seniors served by her center. 
Mary Saxon-Clipper of the Correction and Rehabilitation Department reminded members of Black History Month and the opportunities available to be part of this month celebration of African American leaders and the public concerts and activities scheduled across the county.  She reported on the Department’s food service program that helps inmates returning to their communities the opportunity to complete their food services manager license and the literacy programs provided to inmates who wanted to improve their English language skills. 
Nguyen Ming Chau, Senior Fellow at the Office of Community Partnerships informed members about her work to bring emerging leaders to county table ranging from the youth to seniors.  She described her work at the Long Branch Senior Center where residents of Vietnamese of Chinese heritage are participating in an English conversation class that up to now had not been available to them. Work in underway to work with the Dept. of Libraries to replicate the model developed at the Long Branch Senior Center at local libraries. 
Diane Hays-Earp of the Jewish Social Service Agency informed the members about her agency’s work with seniors which include a Meals on Wheels Program and a range of other social services and support services at from their Montrose Avenue program site. 
Cyrus Behrooz from the Dept. of Technology Services provided an overview of the technology and project management overseen through his office and his co-workers.  These include: computer applications development projects, website support services, county department software systems and others.  He reported that work is underway to upgrade the county website as referenced in the presentation given by Jay Kenny, particularly in the area of the Aging Disabilities Act.  Also presented was the work planned for the CountyStat program that is under development. 
Maritza Rivera-Cohen of the Gilchrist Center distributed flyers of upcoming county programs provided at the Gilchrist Center and the Upcounty Regional Services Center.  These included: Income Tax Preparation services to be available on Sundays from 1 to 4 pm for people with income up to $40,000; a March program for Cultural Diversity in partnership with Access Montgomery Television; English as a Second Language classes and other community information and educational services. 
Selma Sweetbaum of the Jewish Community Center of Greater Washington, of the Rockville Center, reported on the 15,000 congregate meals provided by their program services made possible in part through county funding.  In addition she spoke about the other services provided to seniors and county residents that respond to the multicultural needs of county residents. 

Eleni Antzoulatos of Suburban Hospital Eleni distributed information materials regarding the community Nutrition workshops, the Feb. 28th Women’s Symposium, Prostrate Screening Program and the programs provided in partnership with YMCA that address issues of special needs for children. 
Ansu John of the Environmental Department informed members that county seniors were the best volunteers that work in his department. 
Sgt. James Stirkens of the Police Department invited members to attend the March 20th Teen Dance event planned as a fundraiser to help the county youth participants of the Police Explorers to travel to the national competition event to take place in Colorado.  The Teen Dance will take place at the Bocoron located on Gude Drive in Rockville, MD. 
Carol McKenzie of the Midcounty Regional Services Center reported on the Center’s planned children events to take place in Wheaton and the Taste of Wheaton on May 18th.  Work is going strong on the Wheaton Redevelopment planning efforts that will include a Wheaton Visioning planning process. 
Tom Pogue of the Public Works and Transportation Department distributed information brochures that present services available to county residents. He briefly spoke about the proposed organizational changes recommended by the County Executive which were submitted to members of the County Council for approval. 

Lily Qi of the Office of Community Partnerships informed members of her work as the community liaison and he work with the Asian, Pacific Islander, Arab, Islam and Near East residents. She indicated she will be the OCP staff member who will work on the Limited English Proficiency services in the county. 
Jewru Bandeh of the Upcounty Regional Services provided an overview of the Center’s services offers a link to the community as a representative of the County Executive Offices. The Upcounty Regional Services facilities provide programs in partnership with county departments and with nonprofit agencies.  
Walter Wilson of the County Attorneys was in attendance representing County Attorney Leon Rodriguez. He announced that the County Attorney’s Office are able to attend a weekly class that helps staff attorneys learn Spanish as a means to improve their language skills to work with the county’s Limited English Proficient individuals. 
Char Rosnick of Congressman Van Hollen’s Office informed members of her work in serving constituents that includes casework services having federal matter concerns.  When constituent services involve county services coordination and referral of the county resident takes place with the appropriate county department
Gwen Haney of the East Montgomery Regional Services Center presented information about upcoming events in the center which included:  partnerships planned with the Chinese Community Center and the Continental African Community and the Refugee Center.  The Center is offering beginner and intermediate Spanish classes beginning on May 3rd on Monday evenings.  Other programs offered at the center include workshops on Fighting Obesity In Children, Classes in partnership with YMCA and the Cooperative Extension. 
Kathleen Stobie of the Volunteer Center described the work she does with the Senior RSVP program and distributed information on upcoming events such as the Path of Achievement and the Spirit to Serve Awards.  She invited members to distribute the information about the upcoming Awards Programs and encourage individuals to submit nominations for this community recognition program. 

Luis Martinez of the Dept. of Health and Human Services Office of Community Partnerships reminded members of the March 19th workshop on HHS / Nonprofit services and the April 3rd workshop on Social Security matters.   He also referenced the range of medical care services through HHS Public Health, the emergency services (rental and utility cut-off assistance) provided through the emergency services, the Crisis Center services and the Special Needs Housing Services. 
Joe Heiney-Gonzalez of the Office of Community Partnerships informed members of the work underway by the Upcounty and the Downcounty Latino Networks to develop improved outreach strategies to inform Latino residents about available county services. The Upcounty Latino Network is working with Jewru Bandeh of the Upcounty Regional Services to design an on-line web page in conjunction with the Regional Center that will post English and Spanish web page information that will help agency providers and residents access needed services in their communities.  He reported on additional projects that included the Viers Mill Project that is convening county, nonprofit, faith community and business sectors to address public safety and community issues in the Viers Mill/Randolph Road community; the Wheaton High School SEPA (Students Engaged on the Path to Achievement) designed to help Wheaton High School Latino youth succeed in their academic studies; and the County and Montgomery Community College workforce development project focused on improving recruitment and hiring of minority groups to work in Montgomery County departments. 
Joe also announced that he accepted a lateral transfer in the County and effective March 3rd he will work as the Special Assistant to the Director of the Office of Human Resources.  Because of this he will no longer serve as the Latino/Hispanic Liaison in the Office of Community Partnerships and the Feb. 20 COF meeting would be his last meeting as the OCP Liaison and he thanked the COF members for the opportunity of working with them.  
III. Next Community Outreach Forum Meeting

The next COF meeting will be on March 19, 2008 from 2 pm to 4 pm.  

· A recommendation was made that the Limited English Proficiency Project be the meeting topic for either the April or May COF meeting. 
Summary submitted by Joe Heiney-Gonzalez 
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	Name 
	Department/Agency 
	Phone 
	Email Address 

	Kathleen Meaney Stobie 
	Volunteer Center 
	240-777-2611
	Kathleen.stobie@montgomerycountymd.gov 

	Maritza Rivera 
	Gilchrist Multicultural Center 
	240-777-4955
	Maritza.rivera@montogmeycountymd.gov 

	Betty Lam 
	Dept. of Health & Human Services 
	240-777-1629
	Betty.lam@montgomerycountymd.gov 

	Luis Martinez 
	Dept. of Health & Human Services
	240-777-1864
	Luis.martinez@montgomerycountymd.gov 

	Bruce Adams 
	Office of Community Partnerships 
	240-777-2558
	Bruce.adams@montgomerycountymd.gov 

	Diana Varela 
	Social Security Administration 
	202-673-5171
	Diana.varela@ssa.gov

	Van Nguyen 
	Catholic Charities—Montgomery Cty. Ctr. 
	301-942-1790
	Bichvan.nguyen@catholiccharitiesdc.org 

	Diane Hays-Earp 
	Jewish Social Service Agency 
	301-816-2639
	dhaysearp@jssa.org 

	Timothy Warner 
	Office of Community Partnerships
	240-777-2584
	Tim.warner@montgomerycountymd.gov 

	Emily DeTitta
	Dept. of Liquor Control 
	240-777-1904
	Emily.detitta@montgomerycountymd.gov

	Janice Coleman 
	Internal Revenue Service 
	202-283-0500
	Janice.e.coleman@irs.gov 

	Char Rosnick
	Office of Representative Chris Van Hollen 
	301-424-3501
	Char.rosnick@mail.house.gov 

	Lily Qi
	Office of Community Partnerships 
	240-777-2524
	Lily.qi@montgomerycountymd.gov 

	Ansu John 
	Environmental Protection 
	240-777-7786
	Ansu.john@montgomerycountymd.gov 

	Selma Sweetbaum 
	JCCGW
	301-348-3860
	ssweetbaum@jccgw.org 

	James Stirkens 
	Police Dept.
	301-840-2881
	James.stirkens@montgomerycountymd.gov 

	James A. Fenner, Jr. 
	Police Dept. 
	301-840-2881
	James.fenner@montgomerycountymd.gov 

	Rosemary DiGioia, RN
	Jewish Foundation for Group Homes 
	240-283-6021
	rdigioia@jfgh.org 

	Eleni Antzoulatos
	Suburban Hospital 
	301-896-2999
	eantzoulatos@suburbanhospistal.org 

	Mary Saxon-Clipper
	Dept. of Correction & Rehabilitation 
	240-777-9898
	Mary.saxon-clipper@montgomerycountymd.gov 

	Lillie Williams 
	Internal Revenue Service 
	202-927-936
	Lillie.m.williams2@irs.gov 

	Nguyenminh Chau 
	Office of Community Partnerships 
	240-7772592
	Nguyenminh.Chau@montgomerycountymd.gov 

	Reginald Jetter 
	Dept. of Permitting Services 
	240-777-6275
	Reginald.jetter@montgomerycountymd.gov 

	Karen Thon 
	Bethesda Chevy-Chase Regional Svc. Ctr. 
	240-777-8200
	Karen.thon@montgomerycountymd.gov 

	Jewru Bandeh
	Upcounty Regional Services Center 
	240-777-8075
	Jewru.bandeh@montgomerycountymd.gov 

	Jay Kenny
	DHHS—Aging and Disability Service  
	240-777-4577
	John.kenny@montgomerycountymd.gov 

	Gwen Haney 
	East Montgomery County Reg. Svc. Ctr. 
	240-777-8417
	Gwen.haney@montgomerycountymd.gov 

	Pam Jones 
	Office of Procurement 
	270-777-2869
	Pam.jones@montgomerycountymd.gov 

	Cyrus Behrooz 
	DTS – PRMT & DTS - ADT 
	240-773-2906
	Karen.tang@montgomerycountymd.gov 

	Tom Pogue 
	Public Works & Transportation Dept. 
	240-777-7171
	Tom.pogue@montgomerycountymd.gov 

	Carol McKenzie 
	Midcounty Regional Services Center 
	240-777-8108
	Carol.mckenzie@montgomerycountymd.gov 

	Ken Reichard
	Senator Ben Cardin’s Office 
	301-529-3798
	Ken_Reichard@cardin.senate.gov 

	Joe Heiney-Gonzalez 
	Office of Community Partnerships 
	240-777-2525
	Joe.heiney-gonzalez@montgomerycountymd.gov 

	Walter Wilson for Leon Rodriguez 
	County Attorney’s Office 
	240-777-6700
	Leon.rodriguez@montgomerycountymd.gov 

	Charles Smith 
	DHHS—Aging and Disability Service 
	240-777-1231
	Charles.smith@montgomerycountymd.gov 


